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Minutes of a Meeting of Brundall Parish Council

Land Management Committee

Held on 11th June 2020 at 13:30 
By Zoom
	Present:

Chairman: Cllr Graham Abbott, Cllr Lawrence Britt, Cllr Gill Buckley 

Cllr Whitehouse (not a Member of the LM Committee)
Parish Clerk: S Smyth
Members of Land Management groups: Richard Farley, Rob Aram, Sarah Sloan, Tim Strudwick and 1 member of the public 

	
	Details
	Action

	LM-0194

	Apologies for Absence 
Cllr F Thorpe, Cllr J Warne, Claudia Dickson (Deputy Parish Clerk)
	

	LM-0195
	Declarations of Disclosable (DPI) or Non-Disclosable Pecuniary Interests (NDPI)

Cllr Buckley, Cllr Britt – Allotment Rent item 9
	

	LM-0196
	Minutes of the Meeting 12th March 2020 
The minutes were confirmed as accurate with 1 abstention.
	

	LM-0197
	Matters Arising

LM-0180 – Cremer’s Watercourse quotes have been on hold due to the Covid 19 crisis
LM-0181 – The tree species list for the Countryside Park has been uploaded on the Council’s website. 
LM-0184 – the Rectory Bus shelter amendments are not yet complete.
LM-0185 – Low Farm Wood not yet investigated as a Community Asset.
LM-0187 – the church fen finishing repairs are partially completed.

LM-0190 – the Play area new equipment order has not been sent due to the Covid crisis.

	

	LM-0198
	Chairman’s Report given by Cllr Abbott
 I have been using my walks during this time to good effect during lock-down, being able to walk around our village facilities is a pleasure.

The Countryside Park is looking really good now the trees are attaining some height, and the meadow flowers amongst the trees are fantastic. The fact that during this time more walkers are visiting places like Cremer’s, Meadow is keeping paths clear for walking.

However, lock-down seems to have also brought us some problems, that being littering and anti-social behaviour. Littering being particularly bad at the cemetery, and church fen. As well as some substance abuse at church fen. Sharon is aware, we are managing it as best we can, and the authorities have been informed. Hopefully with the cooler weather the desires for disposable BBQ’s will abate!

Financially, Land Management facilities are in very good shape with expenditure 2019 – 2020 of just over £11K against a budget of £15K. Although this year might see some more significant expenditure on the boardwalk at church fen, and other major projects that the Council are engaged on.

	

	LM-0199
	Allotments – Sarah Sloan
We are all working in unusual times, due to COVID 19. Many of our members are in vulnerable categories, and we have several people who are still shielding.  Many of the committee have taken on additional work on these plots.  For others time away from other duties and jobs has allowed more good exercise on their plots.  We are all blessed to have this additional, isolated, and yet social space, at this difficult time. Since the last Land Committee meeting and lockdown much of our onsite maintenance work has been halted due to distancing requirements. All planned social events are on hold.  Meetings are suspended. All plots are currently let, and there is a waiting list of 12 people. A Zoom meeting was held on Tuesday, and Rob and I were able to have input with Sharon and Claudia about the annual rent review.  I think this worked well and hope that we can do this again next year. There are no other issues for us to bring to the attention of this meeting
	

	LM-0200
	Brundall Countryside Park – Tim Strudwick
Management Jan-May 2020 Early in the year, following discussions about how to reduce the erosion of the sloping path on the western boundary, this path was widened to allow park runners to use half of the width only. Management work was halted from March, and this did interrupt the overdue mowing of the wildflower meadow planned at that time. Since then the only management has been the mowing of the paths and open areas. This is the first spring we have stopped mowing between the trees and allowing spectacular sequence of wildflowers to flourish. Warning signs were erected following observations of aggregations of brown-tail moth caterpillars which can cause allergic reactions. 
Forthcoming routine maintenance Summer 2020 

 Localised creeping thistle control around the edges (dig up or chop down) – volunteers/Community Payback Weeding out young willows (volunteers) Weeding sycamores (before leaves drop off in autumn) Cut wildflower meadow and spread cuttings on adjacent grassland to disperse seeds; suggest a contractor cuts (end Aug) to scarify since thatch of grass is dominating after missing a year, and volunteer team to spread hay 

Autumn/winter 2020  

Tree shelters to be removed (as per management plan)? Additional tree, shrub, and climber planting to be considered Installing more wildlife friendly features as per proposals (subject to volunteer resource and budget)  

Management Plan The 5-year management plan ends this year and should be reviewed and updated, though with the Covid 19 crisis it makes sense to relax the timescale. The committee is asked to consider how this should be carried out.  

 Use of the park during lockdown it has been lovely to see how many people of ages have been using the park for exercise and wellbeing. There has been an increase in cycling around the park, which will increase wear and tear on the grassy surfaces (already a concern to some) and also ball games which were specifically excluding from the permitted activities in the park. While many people are still restricted in where they can go to exercise it might not seem right to address this, but which activities are to be allowed and how they will be regulated will need some thought. This may be one of the core considerations in the management plan review.
	

	LM-0201
	Cremer’s Meadow – Gill Buckley
No group work has taken place on the Meadow since the lockdown in March. The Friends have kept an eye on the site during their regular individual exercise and have reported any issues or sightings. Unfortunately, there was some vandalism on the barn door which was repaired initially by the PC and then reinforced by a Friend. A bee orchid has recently been spotted – a rare and wonderful thing. An updated list of birds which have been seen or heard at Cremer’s has been produced and distributed to Friends and the PC. The Southern Marsh Orchids are appearing now. Bure Valley Conservation have been in touch regarding the Cut and Clear day this year. They are offering the 30th September, which is a little late, so we are hoping to negotiate a slightly earlier date. Voluntary groups may be operating with reduced numbers so it may be that demand exceeds capacity at the moment. We will, therefore, take whatever can be offered! A small group of Friends met (safely and outside) to write a draft Risk Assessment for when they are allowed back on site. It is hoped that this document may be ratified at the LM meeting so that they can start the work required as soon as they are allowed to work on site again. Quite a lot of work will has been building up during lockdown, in particular clearing brambles from the pathways and scything a lot of dock which is building up on the meadow itself.
	

	LM-0202
	Low Farm Wood – Richard Farley (Tree Warden)
I have like many others been restricted in what I can achieve during Lockdown. I am your local Tree warden being part of the Broadland Tree Warden Network. I have continued to monitor planning applications that effect the welfare of the trees around the village especially if TPO’s are in place.  I have been involved in the process to comment about the trees/hedges that are to be removed to create the proposed football complex. I have advised residents about concerns they have about particular trees. Sharon and Claudia kindly keep me informed and we work together to get a favourable result and keep a careful eye on the local area.

During Lockdown, the management plan I distributed at the last meeting was agreed and has been signed by Graham Abbott and John Fleetwood and witnessed by Sharon Smyth and Richard Farley. This has given full responsibility for the continued maintenance and enhancement of the area to the Broadland Tree Warden Network. The Broadland Tree Warden Network plan to start work in the autumn involving local residents and local school children. We are looking forward to this task and I am sure it will be appreciated by all.
	

	LM-0203
	Parkrun -No report given
	

	LM-0204
	General Public Participation – No public spoke.
	

	LM-0205
	Committee Matters – 
Volunteer working parties
It was agreed to resume working parties. The RSPB and National Trust are re-opening their areas and allowing working parties back to volunteering. Risk Assessments shall be carried out prior. Tim Strudwick had looked over the C Park and Cremer’s RA and found them to be acceptable. Particular attention must be given to shared surfaces and people are advised to use their own tools which could be stored in separate places. Where groups of under 6 are working 2m apart, bear in mind at break time they may gravitate back to a larger group which must be avoided.
It was resolved unanimously to allow working parties to resume of 6 or under and to ensure all those working must be issued with a copy of the risk assessment and a leader to co-ordinate must be appointed and to ensure the RA is administered. The Clerk requested that with regard to Cremer’s Meadow working parties, (apart from regular Friday 10-12 sessions), could the Clerks be notified in advance so the Council is aware of exactly what is taking place at all times.*
	*Clerks/

Friends

	LM-0206
	Allotments 
Rental Review
The Clerks had consulted with 2 BAA Committee members, Rob and Sarah prior to the meeting to look at the figures and discuss any issues.  

Public Participation

Rob Aram spoke of the issue of ringfencing surplus funds. It was pointed out that a reserve of £2000 exists currently but that for the last financial year which has not been fully audited, no decision as yet has been made on the surplus for the year 2019-20.  Rob enquired about the last 3 years surpluses and was sure it had been agreed before to ring-fence the surplus funds. The Clerk will check but cannot recall such a decision being made. *
Rental Review discussions resumed.

Before voting on a proposed nil increase suggested by the RFO and Parish Clerk (not present) the quorum was checked, and Cllrs Buckley and Britt declared a NDPI and DPI respectively. Cllr Britt is on the BAA Committee, but Cllr Buckley is not. To err on the side of caution, even though a previous dispensation to vote on Allotment finance matters, it was agreed, but not resolved, to make a recommendation to Full council for a nil increase. The Clerk will check the dispensation resolution made around 2014 for the discussion at the Full Council meeting on 22 June. *
Allotments toilet
The Clerk asked if it was now the time to re-open the allotment toilet shed. The Committee agreed but only if she were to check with the cleaner first to see if he is willing to resume cleaning it. If so, the Clerk will issue some anti-bacterial wipes as an added measure between cleaning regimes. *
Allotments Inspection

The Chairman of the BAA will work with the Clerk to arrange a date for the inspection. *
	*Parish Clerk

	LM-0207
	Cemetery 
The work that was agreed at the Land Management Committee to enhance the area by creating further hedgerows and selective planting of trees, again will be undertaken by the Broadland Tree Warden Network when time allows. Agreement of the cost involved has been noted and when they need to order Richard will speak to Claudia. The roses have been bought for the entrance to the cemetery but due to lockdown are waiting to be planted when it is safe to do so. **
15 were bought 4 died but the supplier has agreed to replace in November.
The Clerk reported an increase in McDonalds litter arising following the re-opening of the drive thru. An increase in dog walking has increased the dog poo bags which the litter picker had reported was proving too much for our existing bin provisions. The Clerk to investigate ways of accommodating the extra rubbish and to work with the owner of McDonalds to resolve.

Garden Guardian will be working with the Clerk in late autumn/winter months to solve and issues of graves sinking. *

	*Parish Clerk/

**Tree Warden/

Garden Guardian

	LM-0208
	Cremer’s Meadow

Gill enquired about putting a newer combination padlock onto the barn door. The Clerk had this in hand and planned to purchase a new sturdier one. Cllr Britt remarked how nice it was to see lots of families walking through. He also pointed out that no bridge has yet been achieved by Blofield PC to create a walking link into Marty’s marsh. *
Public Participation

No public spoke
	Parish Clerk

	LM-0209
	Countryside Park
All issues were covered in the Leader’s report.
Public Participation

Rob enquired about the signage and how it would be good to create good information signage stating the aims and approved uses of the park. An enquiry was made about the Unpaid Work Unit and when will they resume? And when will the remaining path work resume such as the drainage at the southern end of the travelator. Richard enquired if work could be resumed on the southern path to widen it for the purposes of making the route more resilient for e.g. parkrun and walkers.

Meeting resumed

Tim and the Clerk will work towards a paper for the next meeting regarding improving the Park’s identity, ethos. The volunteers were given the go ahead to do the widening of the park at the southern end and the Clerk will resume plans with Tim to look into the drainage issue at the travelator southern end.

It was agreed to form a new volunteer group email for more effective communications and to complete a work programme. (Tim and the Clerk).
	*Clerks/
Leader

	LM-0210
	Smaller Areas (bus stops, play areas)
The Annual Play Inspections are on order. During lockdown signage and red tape had continuously been torn down and replaced. Hedges that are overgrown are being dealt with as and when reported.
	

	LM-0211
	Low Farm Wood
The Tree Warden and John Fleetwood Chairman of the Broadland Tree Network are poised to resume work on the Wood. The Clerk has been having issues communication with the officer from County Farm Estates so needs to ensure they are happy to resume before the final go ahead can be given. No more news has been received from Tom Proctor about the path extension into the Beverley Road estate and the Pastures.

The Management Plan between the Council and the Tree Network is fully signed, and the Clerk just needs to scan it and send to all parties. *
Public Participation

No public spoke
	*Parish Clerk

	LM-0212
	Church Fen
The Clerk reported that the repair works are still incomplete but will endeavour to get these done by the next meeting. *
The tree inspections of all parish owned areas are complete, and the Clerks are working through the recommendations. The works to an ash tree in Church Fen to reduce by half have been completed. 
	*Parish Clerk

	LM-0213
	Finance

Budgetary Update
No full update was given as the RFO was not present. The Clerk presented the Land management figures for the year end 2019-20.
	

	LM-0214
	Clerk’s Correspondence
None received.
	

	LM-0215

	Items for the next Agenda – none requested
	

	LM-0216

	Dates for the next meetings of the Land Management Committee by Zoom
9th July 2020 at 13.30
24th September 2020

12th November 2020

14th January 2021

11th March 2021

 Meeting closed at 3.20 pm.
	

	Signed as a true record …………………………………………….…….    Date ………………………… 
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